HIAWATHA PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION 
REGULAR MEETING
September 29, 2014
The Hiawatha Planning and Zoning Commission met in a regular meeting on September 29, 2014. Chairman, Dale Schroth called the meeting to order at 5:30 P.M. Members present: Tom Wille, Mark Ross, Darryl Cheney and Gilbert Lawrence. Members Absent: Keith Sams and Reta Saylor. Staff present: Assistant Building Official, Jim Fisher, Engineering Coordinator, John Bender and City Attorney, Mark Parmenter. Guests in Attendance: Kevin Tynell, Todd Burgess, Nick Bettis, Denny Norton, Brent Gargano, Mary Alley Miller, Waukima Berg, Kathryn Craig, Bill Bennett, Randy Boyle, Doug Elsbury, Bill and Fay Ellson. (See Attached)
Commission Member Mark Ross moved to approve the agenda, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 
Commission Member Mark Ross moved to approve the August 25, 2014 meeting minutes, second by Gilbert Lawrence. Motion carried. 
Public Hearing- to consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council for the rezoning submitted by Marty Gaffney for the area located at 307 6th Ave, Hiawatha, IA. from R-3 to C-ORS.
Chairman, Dale Schroth opened the Public Hearing at 5:31pm.

Chairman, Dale Schroth asked if there was anyone in the audience in opposition of the rezoning. 
Brent Gargano, 303 6th Ave., Hiawatha, Iowa took the podium. He handed out copies of his presentation (attached) to City employees and the Board. He then read from the presentation.
Chuck Albaugh, 306 6th Ave., Hiawatha, Iowa took the podium. He explained this issue was on a past agenda and the residents got together in opposition and it was denied. He also said he remembered the Mayor saying in a past meeting he wanted to stop the practice of commercial businesses from going into residential areas. He gave his opinion on the parking situation and added that a commercial business at that address just won’t work and is not a good fit.  
Kathryn Craig, 305 6th Ave., Hiawatha, Iowa took the podium.  She stated that she is concerned about additional traffic on the private street adding that it is already hard to get in and out sometimes. 
Chairman, Dale Schroth asked if there was anyone in the audience for the rezoning. 

Marty Gaffney took the podium. He explained that if the residents have any issues, they will be addressed and resolved. He added there is no traffic anticipated, he does not have clients to the office often. He added that an engineering firm designed the parking to the property and it meets all the requirements. As far as the look of the property, he explained there is a lot of work to be done to the property. He is planning on doing a lot of updating, which will improve the look and value of his property and not bring down surrounding properties. 
Chairman, Dale Schroth closed the Public Hearing at 5:44pm.
There was some discussion amongst the Board members.
Mark Ross asked who owned the drive. He was told by Marty Gaffney and an audience member DOT owned the drive. He then asked who maintained it; again an audience member stated the residents do all the maintenance. 

Dale Schroth asked if there are other businesses in the area. Marty Gaffney stated that there are a couple of businesses along Blairs Ferry Rd. Dale Schroth then stated it looked like there is a cluster of houses there. 
Marty Gaffney explained , there are houses right there but there are several businesses along Blairs Ferry Rd. that have been converted. Dale Schroth commented he had concerns about putting another commercial business in a residential area. 
Mark Ross said he had a concern about the driveway and parking in the back. He also worries if it snows it will only add to the congestion on the street. 

Darryl Cheney asked what they used to move the snow and where they moved it to. An audience member answered that they pile it up along the drive. He stated that he thinks congestion will be an issue, but also sees a property being improved. He stated he could see it from the residence view point and also Marty Gaffney’s view point.
There were no further comments from the Board.
Board Member, Gilbert Lawrence moved to recommend to City Council approval of the rezoning submitted by Marty Gaffney for the area located at 307 6th Ave, Hiawatha, IA. from R-3 to C-ORS. Second by Tom Wille.
Roll call vote: 
AYES:NONE
NAYS: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RETA SAYLOR.
Motion Failed
Resolution #14-029 Denied
Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Design Guidelines submitted by Todd and Jill Burgess for the property located at 935 Boyson Ct. Ste. A, Hiawatha, Iowa.

Chairman, Dale Schroth stated that everything looked in order.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to approve a recommendation to City Council to approve the Design Guidelines submitted by Todd and Jill Burgess for the property located at 935 Boyson Ct. Ste. A, Hiawatha, Iowa. Second by Gilbert Lawrence.
 Roll call vote: 
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RETA SAYLOR.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-030 Approved

Consider Resolution for approval of the Site Plan submitted by Midway Outdoor Equipment for 1255 N Center Point Rd., Hiawatha, IA.

Chairman, Dale Schroth stated that everything looked in order.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Darryl Cheney moved to recommend approval of the Site Plan submitted by Midway Outdoor Equipment for 1255 N Center Point Rd., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Gilbert Lawrence.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RETA SAYLOR.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-031 Approved

Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Design Guidelines submitted by Midway Outdoor Equipment for 1255 N Center Point Rd., Hiawatha, IA.

Chairman, Dale Schroth stated that everything looked in order.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to approve a recommendation to City Council to approve the Design Guidelines submitted by Todd and Jill Burgess for the property located at 1255 N Center Point Rd., Hiawatha, IA. Second by Tom Wille.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RITA SAYLOR.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-032 Approved

Dale Schroth informed the audience that representative’s from Hall and Hall Engineers would like to give a brief demonstration regarding the proposed plans. 
Nick Bettis from Hall and Hall Engineers took the podium. He stated he was there to represent Dave Wright and hoped that the presentation would clear up any outstanding questions. He explained all the steps including the Vacation request, Preliminary Plat, Site Plan, Lighting Plan, Design Guidelines and Sign Plan. (See DVD) 

Dale Schroth asked about the Landscape Plan and if it accounted for tall trees to act as a buffer. Mark Ross stated it is in the plan and it shows what type and how many trees will be used. Dale Schroth then asked about the Lighting Plan and if the light will be directed away from the neighborhood. He was told that they would be using LED lights and that they would be directed away from the residential area. It was then looked at on the plan. 
Mark Ross then asked if the time of day the PA System would be regulated. The representative from Hall & Hall stated that there would be directional speakers and they would be regulated.

Darryl Cheney then asked if there was going to be a permanent access for the residents to use on the proposed cul-de-sac.  He also wanted to know if the dealership would also be using the access to the lot. Nick Bettis replied that at the moment, they are showing an access onto the lot from Kainz Dr. that will be gated and locked. He went on to say that emergency personnel would have a key to the gate in the case of an emergency.
Darryl Cheney then asked about the small triangle of land that lines up with Industrial Dr. and if traffic would be entering from that location off of Boyson Rd. Nick Bettis stated that there could be. Darryl Cheney then asked if anything would be removed in that location. Nick Bettis replied that there would be some changes. He went on to say that the island would be shortened and the road striped for a turning lane for both sides of the road. 

Mark Ross then asked if the sidewalk would be widened from eight foot to ten foot. Nick Bettis stated that it would be. 

Mark Ross asked it the stone monument on the corner of Boyson Rd. and N. Center Point Rd. would be affected. Nick Bettis stated that it would not be touched.
Darryl Cheney then asked if there would also be access from N. Center Point Rd. onto the lot. Nick Bettis stated that there would be.

At this time, the attorney for Bill and Fay Elson asked questions about the Vacation of the property. Dale Schroth explained that this meeting was not a Public Hearing and he should take his question to the Council Meeting. The attorney started to comment again about the right of the residents to have their say and Mark Parmenter interrupted and reiterated what Dale Schroth had explained saying that the Council Meeting would be the venue to ask questions. The attorney then stated that he wanted on record that there are objections to the dealership. Dale Schroth explained that they are beyond the point where the public had a say and a lot of input with regard to the rezoning. He went on to point out  they are getting ready to build. Dale Schroth did agree to have it on record.
Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Plat of Survey submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, Iowa.
Chairman, Dale Schroth stated that everything looked in order.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to approve a recommendation to City Council to approve the Plat of Survey submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, Iowa. Second by Tom Wille. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RETA SAYLOR.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-033 Approved

Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Preliminary Plat submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, Iowa.
Chairman, Dale Schroth stated that everything looked in order.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to approve a recommendation to City Council to approve the Preliminary Plat submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, Iowa. Second by Darryl Cheney.
Roll call vote: 
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RETA SAYLOR.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-034 Approved

Consider Resolution for approval of the Site Plan submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, IA.
Chairman, Dale Schroth stated that everything looked in order.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Mark Ross moved to approve the Site Plan submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, IA. with the following condition:

Contingent on approval of the vacation by City Council


Second by Tom Wille. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RETA SAYLOR.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-035 Approved

Consider Resolution for recommendation to City Council to approve the Design Guidelines submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, IA.

Chairman, Dale Schroth stated that everything looked in order.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Darryl Cheney moved to approve a recommendation to City Council to approve the Design Guidelines submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, IA. Second by Tom Wille. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RITA SAYLOR.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-036 Approved
Consider Resolution for approval of the Sign Plan submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, IA.

Chairman, Dale Schroth stated that everything looked in order.

There were no further comments from the Board.

Commission Member, Tom Wille moved to approve the Sign Plan submitted by Hall and Hall Engineers for Dave Wright, Hiawatha, IA. Second by Darryl Cheney. 
Roll call vote: 
AYES: DALE SCHROTH, GILBERT LAWRENCE ,TOM WILLE, DARRYL CHENEY, MARK ROSS.

NAYS: NONE
ABSENT: KEITH SAMS, RITA SAYLOR.
Motion Carried
Resolution #14-037 Approved

Chairmen, Darryl Cheney moved to adjourn the meeting at 6:58 p.m., second by Mark Ross.
 Motion carried. 
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Dale Schroth, Chairmen
ATTEST:
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Jennifer Goerg, Community Development Clerk
